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MINUTES OF THE DYCHURCH PARISH COUNCIL 

MEETING 

 

Date: 7th October 2024 

Time: 7:00 PM 

Location: Parish Council Offices, Orgarswick Avenue, Dymchurch 

Present: 

Cllr.D Young (Chair) Cllr. L Finch (Vice Chair) Cllr. V.McCreedy,  

Cllr.C .McCreedy  Cllr. M. Wright,  Cllr.A. Weatherhead,  

Cllr A. Pegler 

Also in attendance: 

• Mr.J Lawrence Clerk, Mr A Lawson, Finance and Projects Officer 

• District Councillor Tony Hills 

• Three members of the public. 

 
1. APOLOGIES 

Apologies were received from Councillor Cathy Young and Cllr.C. Cooper 

The reason for absence was accepted. 

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No declarations of interest were made. 

3. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd September 2024 were agreed as an accurate 

record and signed by the Chair. 

4. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION/PUBLIC QUESTIONS 

Two members of the public attended to raise concerns regarding flooding at the 

Redoubt Estate. They expressed frustration over the lack of progress, despite their 

efforts to engage with various authorities. District Councillor Tony Hills responded by 

confirming his upcoming meetings with relevant stakeholders to address these issues, 

including securing grants for drainage improvements. The Clerk added that the 

Internal Drainage Board was also working with Kent County Council to find 

solutions. 

5. DYMCHURCH PAVILION AND RECREATION GROUND 

Deana Coker, Chair of the Friends of Dymchurch Recreation Ground Charity, 

provided an update on fundraising efforts and the status of the planning application. A 

total of £860 was raised during the recent "Quiz and Chips" event, bringing the 

charity's current balance to £67,000.  
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However, the planning process for the Pavilion has stalled due to objections from 

Sports England regarding the size of the proposed building. The charity is in 

discussions with the planning department to address these concerns. 

6. FLOODING CONCERNS: REDOUBT ESTATE 

This item was covered under public participation. Refer to Item 4 for the discussion. 

7. PROPOSAL FOR MEMORIAL FOR LOSS OF LIVES IN PREPARATION 

FOR D-DAY 

Jane Stevens provided an update on the memorial project. The design, which includes 

an information board and a separate panel listing the names of 22 fallen soldiers, is 

nearing completion. Proofs will be shown at a future meeting. The expected cost is 

approximately £3,000, and the Parish Council has agreed to support the project in 

principle. It is hoped that other interested parties may assist with the costs. A target 

date of 29th May 2025, the anniversary of the soldiers' deaths, was proposed for the 

memorial's unveiling. 

8. CHAIR’S REPORT 

The Chair reported on several recent activities, including an interview with Meridian 

TV about sea water quality in Dymchurch. Despite concerns over water quality, the 

Chair was optimistic that it would not deter visitors.  

The Chair also attended the most recent District Council meeting and questioned why 

the District Council did not appeal the High Knocke development decision in support 

of the Parish, receiving the explanation that there were no procedural grounds for an 

appeal. He also questioned the time taken from the decision of the Inspectorate to 

when we were notified as this had reduced the time available to appeal.  

He noted that New Romney had secured funds from a recent development, and he 

hoped Dymchurch could similarly benefit. 

 

The Parish Clerk had to leave the meeting at this point due to a personal matter.  The 

Finance and Projects Officer continued as Clerk in his absence 

9. MEMBER REPORTS 

o Cllr Finch reported on meetings with the Internal Drainage Board and Kent 

County Council regarding flooding issues. 

o Cllr Pegler provided updates from the Village Hall Committee, specifically 

about the Dymchurch Players' use of the hall. 

o Cllr Chris McCreedy gave a report on the recent twinning association visit 

with Salbris, noting the success of the event. It was suggested that the Parish 

Council be more involved in future visited. 

o Cllr V. McCreedy raised Concerns over missing signage and road markings 

at the roundabout near Mill Road. Overgrown verges near Fairway, making 

the path inaccessible for wheelchairs and buggies especially on the pathway 

leading to the beach. Suggestions to improve the bus shelter arrangements at 

Fairway. Cllr McCreedy requested that the clerk to respond to a particular 

letter from a resident expressing his frustrations with what the Parish council 

should be doing. The request made by the author of this letter, does not fall 

within the Parish Council’s Remit. 

o Cllr Weatherhead expressed his disappointment with the High Knocke 

development decision hoping that there is some advantage to our Parish 

through the Community Infrastructure Levy and Section 106. 



3 
 

CLERK’S REPORT 

The Clerk reported that actions from the previous meeting had mostly been completed, 

except for two ongoing tasks: 

The Clerk is still obtaining quotes for boarding up the pavilion, due to recent vandalism. 

The discussion of the flooding issue at Redoubt Estate remains pending due to further 

updates from the Internal Drainage Board and Kent County Council. 

The Clerk also confirmed that the recreation ground could be used for overflow parking 

without a change of use if less than 25% of the protected land is used and not for more 

than 21 consecutive days.  

Furthermore, the Clerk is continuing work on the Highways Improvement Plan and will 

arrange a meeting once the report from Cllr McCreedy has been considered. 

11. REPORTS FROM OUTSIDE BODIES 

• District Cllr Tony Hills reiterated his opposition to new developments on the Marsh 

due to flooding risks. He emphasized that proper flood mitigation measures must be in 

place before construction begins. 

• Cllr Hills also expressed concerns about water quality and the potential negative 

impact on the area, which he feels is being under addressed by authorities. 

• The Chair disagreed with the negative outlook regarding water quality and 

emphasized the importance of encouraging tourism to the area. 

• District Cllr. Tony Cooper provided a written report which was read out by the 

clerk. A copy can be obtained from the Parish council officer by writing to 

dymchurchpc@outlook.com 

12. MATTERS ARISING FROM CORRESPONDENCE IN CIRCULATION 

Notable correspondence discussed included: 

• Kent FA request to use the recreation ground was denied due to the poor state of the 

pavilion. 

• A resident's request regarding launching fishing boats will be addressed at a future 

meeting. 

• A request for football nets was denied due to health and safety concerns. 

• A request to launch kitesurfing activities at Dymchurch will be discussed further, with 

the applicants invited to the next meeting. 

• A grant request for JAM on the Marsh was declined due to insufficient information 

about local benefit. 

13. PLANNING 

No objections were raised, except for a comment on the application 

(24/1425/FH/TCA)  at The Ship Inn, where it was requested that a replacement tree 

(Weeping Ash) be planted for the one being removed. 

HIGHWAYS IMPROVEMENT SURVEY RESULTS AND 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
Cllr. V. McCreedy presented the results of a recent Highways Improvement Survey, which 
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received over 300 responses. The survey focused on traffic and road safety concerns within the 

parish, and based on these findings, the following recommendations were proposed and approved 

by the council: 

A.Speed Limit Reduction: Continue with the Highways Improvement Plan (H.I.P.) and 

consult statutory bodies about reducing the speed limit to 30mph between Tesco and 

Dunstall Lane, as well as from Burmarsh Corner to Tower Estate. 

B.Speed Cameras: Although speed cameras are not part of the H.I.P., the council will 

apply to the local partnership for fixed speed cameras at the above locations. 

C. Puffin Crossing: Seek funding for the installation of a Puffin crossing at The Fairway 

to improve pedestrian safety. 

D. School Crossing Patrol: Engage with the local school governors about hiring a 

School Crossing Patrol and introduce them to Kent County Council’s Active Travel 

Scheme for further advice. 

Additionally, it was agreed that an article summarizing the survey results would be 

included in the next parish newsletter. A hard copy of the report will be available at the 

Parish Council office, and a digital version will be posted on the council's website. 

The council expressed its gratitude to Cllr. V. McCreedy for her work on the report and 

the survey, noting the significant contribution it will make to community safety. 

15. LAUNCHING OF FISHING BOATS MAIN SLIPWAY 

This item was adjourned for discussion at a future meeting. 

16. PROPOSAL TO INCREASE DISABLED PARKING BAYS IN VILLAGE 

HALL CARPARK 

It was unanimously agreed to repurpose the two now-unused electric charging bays in 

the Village Hall Carpark as additional disabled parking spaces. The Clerk was 

instructed to arrange for the painting of the new bays. 

17. COMPLETION OF FINANCIAL AUDIT – 2023-2024 

The Parish Council acknowledged the completion of the 2023-2024 audit. No 

recommendations were made by the external auditors. 

18. FINANCE 

a. No matters were raised regarding expenditure or income. 

b. The list of invoices for payment was approved, and two councillors were identified 

to authorize the payments online. These items can be viewed at appendix 1.  

c. Additional items requiring authorization: 

i. The installation of a height restriction barrier at the recreation ground was approved. 

ii. Repairs to the Pavilion roof were denied in favour of prioritizing repairs to the 

disabled toilet. 

iii. It was unanimously agreed to upgrade the Parish Council’s website and emails to a 

.gov.uk domain for improved security and management of information. 

d. Cllrs D. Young, V. McCreedy, and C. McCreedy were identified to assist with the 

2025-2026 budget preparation. 

19. MEMORIAL BENCH APPLICATION 

The Parish Council unanimously agreed to the request to install a memorial bench by 

a member of the public.  
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It was also decided that all income from bench applications would be ring-fenced 

within the Council’s finances to ensure maintenance costs are appropriately covered 

and not allocated elsewhere. 

20. DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting of Dymchurch Parish Council will be held on 11th November 2024. 
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Appendix 1- 

Dymchurch Parish Council 

Finance Summary – October 24 Meeting 

Bank Reconciliation
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Invoices Awaiting Authorisation 

 

 

September Payments  

 

 

  



8 
 

Year to Date Expenditure vs Budget 

 

 

 


